
 

 
 

 
EXECUTIVE BOARD 

 
MONDAY, 21ST DECEMBER, 2020 

 
PRESENT: Councillor E. Dole [Chair] 
 
Councillors:  
C.A. Campbell, G. Davies, H.A.L. Evans, L.D. Evans, P.M. Hughes, P. Hughes-Griffiths, 
D.M. Jenkins, L.M. Stephens and J. Tremlett 
 
Also in attendance: 
Councillor D.M. Cundy 
Councillor J. Gilasbey 
 
The following Officers were in attendance: 
W. Walters - Chief Executive 
C. Moore - Director of Corporate Services 
J. Morgan - Director of Community Services 
G. Morgans - Director of Education & Children 
R. Mullen - Director of Environment 
S. Davies - Head of Access to Education 
L. Rees-Jones - Head of Administration and Law 
L. Quelch - Head of Planning 
P.R. Thomas - Assistant Chief Executive 
D. Hockenhull - Marketing and Media Manager 
I.R. Llewelyn - Forward Planning Manager 
M. Evans Thomas - Principal Democratic Services Officer 
L. Jenkins - Executive Board Support Officer 
E. Bryer - Democratic Services Officer 
K. Thomas - Democratic Services Officer 
J. Corner – Technical Officer 
S. Rees – Simultaneous Translator 
 
Virtual Meeting : 10.00 am - 11.15 am 
 
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

2. DECLARATIONS OF PERSONAL INTEREST 
 

Member Minute Number Nature of Interest 

L.D. Evans 7 – Proposal to Relocate Ysgol 
Heol Goffa 

Her son-in-law teaches at 
the school. 

P. Hughes-
Griffiths 

10 – Proposal to Review Primary 
Education in the Blaenau and 
Llandybie Areas 

His son-in-law teaches at 
one of the schools. 

J. Tremlett 12 – Revised Carmarthenshire 
Local Development Plan 2018-
2033 

One of the applicants is a 
close relative. 

 



 

 
 

J. Gilasbey 8 – Proposal to Review Primary 
Education Provision in the 
Mynyddygarreg and Gwenllian 
Areas  

One of her relatives works 
at Ysgol Gwenllian. 

 
3. TO SIGN AS A CORRECT RECORD THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF 

THE EXECUTIVE BOARD HELD ON THE FOLLOWING DATES:- 
 
3.1. 30TH NOVEMBER 2020 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive 
Board held on the 30th November, 2020 be signed as a correct record. 
 
3.2. 23RD NOVEMBER 2020 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive 
Board held on the 23rd November, 2020 be signed as a correct record. 
 

4. QUESTIONS ON NOTICE BY MEMBERS 
 
[NOTE:  Councillor J. Gilasbey had earlier declared a personal and prejudicial 
interest in agenda item number 8 – Proposal to Review Education Provision in the 
Mynyddygarreg and Gwenllian Areas.  She had received dispensation from the 
Standards Committee to speak on the matter.] 
 
The Chair advised that no questions on notice had been submitted by members.  
However, Councillor J. Gilasbey, had sought permission in accordance with CPR 
11.1 to ask a question in relation to agenda item 8 – Proposal to Review Education 
Provision in the Mynyddygarreg and Gwenllian Areas. 
 
Councillor Gilasbey sought confirmation and clarity for the people in 
Mynyddygarreg and others in her ward that the decision to make these changes 
has not already been made and that there will be due consideration of their views 
in the forthcoming consultation, with all alternatives being given full discussion and 
reviewed before any decision to close a well-loved local school.  She asked why, 
after the local governing bodies of both schools who were in the process of talks to 
go from a soft to a hard federation, they have not been involved totally or been 
able to input together into the current proposal. 
 
The Executive Board Member for Education & Children explained that no decision 
has been made regarding the future of Mynyddygarreg and Gwenllian schools.  No 
decision would be made today.  The Executive Board would only be considering 
whether to start the consultation process in relation to the proposals.   
 
With regard to the second part of the question, the Executive Board Member 
explained that initial discussions have been held with the Governing Bodies and 
Headteacher.  The consultation process will enable everyone from the Governing 
Body to the teachers to parents and public to give their opinions.  He reiterated 
that no decision would be made today. 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 

 
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON NOTICE 

 
The Chair advised that no public questions had been received. 
 

6. PROPOSAL TO SHORTEN THE INTERNAL SCHOOL ORGANISATION 
DECISION MAKING AND DETERMINATION PROCESS 
 
The Executive Board considered a report detailing proposals to shorten the current 
Internal School Organisation Decision Making and Determination Process 
following its approval by the Executive Board Member for Education and Children 
in September 2018. The current proposal had been developed in response to the 
impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on the work of the Modernising Education 
Provision (MEP) Team and the subsequent delays in its work programme of 
approximately 6 months 
 
It was reported that whilst the team was now in the process of undertaking all 
planned work prior to the pandemic within a timescale as close as possible to the 
original, there was an issue with regard to the progression of school re-
organisation proposals. As such, consideration had been given to reducing the 
Internal School Organisation Decision Making and Determination Process to help 
the team to re-prioritise required consultations in an effective and timely manner.  
 
To achieve that reduction, it was proposed to remove consultation with the 
Education and Children Scrutiny Committee from Stages 2 and 3 of the process 
on the basis that the Executive Board was able to approve Stage 2 and County 
Council Stage 3. If adopted, the revision would reduce the consultation process by 
approximately 2 months. The new process would then be:- 
 
Stage 1 – Education and Children Scrutiny Committee and Executive Board 
Stage 2 – Executive Board 
Stage 3 – Executive Board and Council  
 
The Board noted that the Education and Children Scrutiny Committee endorsed 
the proposal at its meeting held on the 23rd November 2020 and recommended 
that the Executive Board progress amending the process for progressing statutory 
proposals and consultations as detailed in the report i.e. the removal of 
consultation with the Education and Children Scrutiny Committee at Stages 2 and 
3 of the Internal School Organisation Decision Making and Determination Process 
 
Reference was made to the illustrative flow chart included in the report and to the 
fact that the Executive Board Member for Education & Children should be 
included.  The Director of Education & Children informed the Board that this 
happened as a matter of course but he would make sure that the chart was 
amended accordingly.  
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND TO COUNCIL THAT the 
proposal to shorten the Internal School Organisation Decision Making and 
Determination Process be approved and that the Education and Children 
Scrutiny Committee be removed from Stages 2 and 3 of the consultation 
process. 
 



 

 
 

7. PROPOSAL TO RELOCATE YSGOL HEOL GOFFA TO A NEW SITE AND 
INCREASE ITS CAPACITY FROM 75 TO 120 
 

[NOTE:  Councillor L.D. Evans had earlier declared an interest in this item 
and left the meeting prior to the consideration and determination thereof.] 
 
The Executive Board, in accordance with minute 11 of its meeting held on 
the 18th November, 2019 considered a report detailing the outcome of the 
formal consultation exercise undertaken from the 21st September, 2020 to 
the 1st November, 2020 regarding proposals to relocate Ysgol Heol Goffa to 
a new site and to increase its capacity from 75 to 120. 
 
The Executive Board was advised that the Education and Children Scrutiny 
Committee had been provided with the opportunity of commenting on the 
report at its meeting held on the 23rd November, 2020 where it had 
resolved to recommend  to the Executive Board the publication of a 
Statutory Notice. 
 
It was reported that, should the Executive Board agree to the publication of 
a Statutory Notice, it was intended to do so on the 11th January, 2021. 
Thereafter, an objection report summarising any objections received by 
stakeholders would be presented to the Education and Children Scrutiny 
Committee, the Executive Board and ultimately to Council for 
determination. 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED  
 
7.1 that the observations received and the Local Authority’s 

responses following the consultation process be noted; 
7.2 that a Statutory Notice to implement the proposal be published. 

 

 

8. PROPOSAL TO REVIEW PRIMARY EDUCATION PROVISION IN THE 
MYNYDDYGARREG AND GWENLLIAN AREAS 
 
The Executive Board considered a report detailing proposals to review the primary 
education provision in the Mynyddygarreg and Gwenllian area as part of its legal 
responsibility to review the number and type of schools it had in an area and 
whether it was making the best use of resources and facilities to deliver the 
opportunities that children deserve. 
 
The report set out the current and future projected pupil numbers at both schools 
and the proposals for the provision of a new school within the current catchment 
area of Ysgol Gymraeg Gwenllian to Welsh Government Standard with capacity 
for 240 pupils (210 + 30 nursery places) between the ages of 3-11 to ensure the 
school was able to deliver the full curriculum in a modern, safe and inspiring 
learning environment with enhanced outside areas. The proposed investment 
would also address poor building condition and lack of adequate space and 
provision in the existing school by providing a Category A school with sufficient 
places for current and projected demand. 
 
It was therefore proposed:- 
 



 

 
 

- To discontinue Ysgol Gynradd Mynyddygarreg as from 31st August, 2021; 
- From 1st September, 2021 all pupils will be registered at Ysgol Gymraeg 

Gwenllian, operating on both sites (Ysgol Gymraeg Gwenllian and the 
former Ysgol Gynradd Mynyddygarreg) increasing its capacity to 178 + 17 
nursery places; 

- Re-designate Ysgol Gymraeg Gwenllian’s catchment area to include that of 
the former Ysgol Gynradd Mynyddygarreg’s catchment area as of 1st 

September, 2021; 
- Relocate Ysgol Gymraeg Gwenllian to a new site and increase its capacity 

to 210 + 30 nursery places as of September 2023, when occupation of the 
new school was proposed. 

 
The Executive Board noted that the Education and Children Scrutiny Committee at 
its meeting on the 23rd November 2020 endorsed the proposal and recommended 
to the Executive Board that a formal consultation process be initiated. 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED 
 
8.1 that the proposal to review primary education provision in the 

Mynyddygarreg and Gwenllian areas, as detailed in the report, be 
approved; 

8.2 that officers initiate formal consultation on the proposal; 
8.3  that a report be submitted to the Executive Board at the end of the 

consultation period. 
 

9. PROPOSAL TO CHANGE THE AGE RANGE OF SWISS VALLEY PRIMARY 
SCHOOL FROM 4-11 TO 3-11 
 
The Executive Board considered a report detailing a proposal to change the age 
range at Swiss Valley Primary School from 4-11 to 3-11. It was noted that Ysgol 
Swiss Valley had been undertaking a pilot scheme to become a 3-11 school since 
2013, initiated as part of a Welsh Government scheme to give parents flexibility 
and choice regarding nursery provision. However, as the school was currently 
advertised officially as a 4-11school, parents were unaware or confused with 
regard to what nursery provision the school offered. 
 
The proposal aimed to provide equal provision within the Llanelli area, aligning 
Ysgol Swiss Valley with neighbouring schools that were already 3-11 schools. The 
governing body and head teacher were positive following the outcome of the pilot 
scheme and now wished to proceed with officially making the school a 3-11 school 
through statutory process. 
 
It was therefore proposed to change the age range of Swiss Valley Primary School 
from 4-11 to 3-11 from 1st September, 2021.  
 
The Board noted that the Education and Children Scrutiny Committee at its 
meeting held on the 23rd November 2020 had endorsed the proposals and 
recommended to the Executive Board to initiate a formal consultation 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED 
 
9.1  that the proposal to change the age range of Swiss Valley Primary 

School from 4-11 to 3-11 from 1st September, 2021, as detailed in the 



 

 
 

report, be approved; 
9.2 that officers initiate formal consultation on the proposal; 
9.3 that a report be submitted to the Executive Board at the end of the 

consultation period 
 

10. PROPOSAL TO REVIEW PRIMARY EDUCATION PROVISION IN THE 
BLAENAU AND LLANDYBIE AREAS 
 
[NOTE:  Councillor P. Hughes-Griffiths had earlier declared an interest in this item 
and left the meeting prior to the consideration and determination thereof.]  
 
The Executive Board considered a report detailing proposals to review the primary 
education provision in the Blaenau and Llandybie areas as part of its legal 
responsibility to review the number and type of schools it had in an area and 
whether it was making the best use of resources and facilities to deliver the 
opportunities that children deserve. 
 
The report set out the current and future projected pupil numbers at both schools 
and the proposals for the provision of a new school within the current catchment 
area of Ysgol Gynradd Llandybie to Welsh Government Standard with capacity for 
315 pupils and 45 nursey pupils between the ages of 3-11 to ensure the school 
was able to deliver the full curriculum in a modern, safe and inspiring learning 
environment with enhanced outside areas. The proposed investment would also 
address poor building condition and lack of adequate space and provision in the 
existing school by providing a Category A school with sufficient places for current 
and projected demand 
 
It was therefore proposed:- 
 

- To discontinue Ysgol Gynradd Blaenau as of 31st  August 2021; 
- From 1st September 2021 all pupils will be registered at Ysgol Llandybie 

operating on both sites (Ysgol Gynradd Llandybie and the former Ysgol 
Gynradd Blaenau) increasing its capacity to 287 + 50 nursery places; 

- Re-designate Ysgol Gynradd Llandybie’s catchment area to include that of 
the former Ysgol Gynradd Blaenau catchment area as of 1st September 
2021; 

- Change the nature of provision at Ysgol Gynradd Llandybie to Welsh 
Medium as of 1st September 2021; 

- Relocate Ysgol Gynradd Llandybie to a new school site and increase its 
capacity to 315 + 45 nursery places as of September 2024, when 
occupation of the new school is proposed. 

 
The Executive Board noted that the Education and Children Scrutiny Committee at 
its meeting on the 23rd November 2020 had endorsed the proposal and 
recommended to the Executive Board that a formal consultation process be 
initiated. 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED 
 
10.1 that the proposal to review primary education provision in the 

Blaenau and Llandybie areas, as detailed in the report, be approved; 
10.2 that officers initiate formal consultation on the proposal; 

 



 

 
 

10.3 that a report be submitted to the Executive Board at the end of the 
consultation period. 

 
11. PROPOSAL TO RECONFIGURE AND REMODEL BEHAVIOUR SUPPORT 

SERVICES AT YSGOL RHYDYGORS TO IMPROVE PROVISION FOR 
CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE 
 
The Executive Board considered a report detailing proposals to reconfigure and 
remodel Behaviour Support Services at Ysgol Rhydygors to improve provision for 
children and Young People. It noted that following a strategic review of the 
Authority’s Behaviour Services, it was proposed to move from a silo focus on 
behaviour to a more universal approach to include pupil wellbeing and 
engagement. To achieve that, a four phase model of behaviour services had been 
developed which included providing behaviour and engagement support on four 
levels with support ranging from intervention and support in mainstream schools to 
specialised respite or residential placements. For the purposes of consistency, 
access to highly specialist support, access to a broad and balanced curriculum 
with a range of accreditation options and the offer of individual and bespoke 
education plans offered in the current Pupil Referral Units through the 3 tiered 
approach, there was a requirement to discontinue Ysgol Rhydygors as a special 
school and establish it as a Pupil Referral Unit and the proposal presented to the 
Board would, if approved, initiate that change. 
 
It was therefore proposed:- 
 

- to discontinue Ysgol Rhydygors Special School as of the 31st August 2021.  
All former Ysgol Rhydygors pupils will continue to receive their education on 
the site of the former Ysgol Rhydygors school. If approved, instead of 
receiving provision in a special school, pupils will be educated in a Pupil 
Referral Unit.  Whilst the proposal should be considered as a whole, the 
consultation document related to point 1 only. Points 2 and 3 noted below 
would be undertaken via separate procedures;  

- should the above (Point 1) be approved, the Local Authority will establish a 
Pupil Referral Unit on the site of the former Ysgol Rhydygors school as of 
the 1st September 2021; 

- additionally, should Point 1 be approved, the Local Authority will establish a 
Children’s Home/Respite Centre on the site of the former Ysgol Rhydygors 
School/Residential Unit as of the 1st September 2021. All former Ysgol 
Rhydygors pupils who have an element of residential education as part of 
their SEN Statement will continue to receive this on the site of the former 
Ysgol Rhydygors school. 

 
The Executive Board noted that the Education and Children Scrutiny Committee at 
its meeting on the 23rd November 2020 endorsed the proposal and recommended 
to the Executive Board that a formal consultation process be initiated. 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED 
 
11.1 that the proposal to reconfigure and remodel behaviour support 

services at Ysgol Rhydygors to improve provision for children and 
young people be approved; 

11.2 that officers initiate formal consultation on the proposal; 
 



 

 
 

11.3 that a report be submitted to the Executive Board at the end of the 
consultation period. 

 
12. REVISED CARMARTHENSHIRE LOCAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN 2018 -2033 

REPRESENTATIONS RECEIVED AND FOCUSED CHANGES 
 
[NOTE:  Councillor J. Tremlett had earlier declared an interest in this item.] 
 
The Executive Board considered a report detailing representations received on the 
Revised Carmarthenshire Local Development Plan 2018-2033 in response to the 
Council’s decision on the 10th January 2018 to formally commence the preparation 
of a Revised (Replacement) LDP. That resolution included a six week public 
consultation undertaken between the 29th January 2020 and, following an 
extension of over two weeks, closed on the 27th March 2020. That was 
subsequently supplemented by a further 3 week consultation closing on the 2nd 

October 2020 to reflect the impact of the closure of public buildings during the final 
few weeks of the consultation due to the Covid-19 pandemic. 
 
The Board noted that the report set out the responses received to the consultation 
and sought to set out a series of Focused Changes proposed in response to 
recommendations received along with those which may have emerged as a result 
of changes in legislation, guidance, evidence or in the interest of clarity and 
meaning. They also provided an opportunity to incorporate and respond to issues 
arising from Covid-19, as reported to Council in the Covid-19 Assessment in 
association with the Revised Delivery Agreement on the 22nd October, 2020. 
 
It was noted that some amendments needed to be made to Appendices 2, 8 and 9 
prior to submission to Full Council. 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND TO COUNCIL 
 
12.1 to endorse the officer recommendations on the consultation 

responses received to the Deposit Revised LDP, Sustainability 
Appraisal, Habitat Regulations Assessment and Supplementary 
Planning Guidance; 

12.2 to agree to the presentation of the schedule of Focused Changes to 
Executive Board for approval for a minimum 6-week public 
consultation; 

12.3 to approve the submission of the Deposit LDP and its supporting 
documents, evidence and background documents as required to the 
Welsh Ministers for Examination; 

12.4 to grant officers delegated authority to respond to recommendations 
and requests arising from the Inspector as part of the Examination 
and hearing sessions; 

12.5 to resolve to adopt the SPG in relation to Caeau Mynydd Mawr SAC 
and the Burry Inlet (subject to the outcome of the Examination) 
concurrent with the adoption of the Revised LDP; 

12.6 to grant officers delegated authority to make non-substantive 
typographical, cartographical and/or factual amendments to improve 
the clarity and accuracy of the Revised Local Development Plan and 
its supporting documents. 

 
 



 

 
 

 
13. REGIONAL TECHNICAL STATEMENT FOR AGGREGATES - SOUTH WALES - 

SECOND REVIEW (RTS2) 
 
The Executive Board considered a report on the review undertaken of the 
Regional Technical Statement for Aggregates – South Wales produced in 
accordance with the requirements of Minerals Technical Advice Note 1: 
Aggregates (MTAN 1).  
 
The Board noted that the purpose of the RTS2 was to provide a strategy for the 
future supply of construction aggregates within each region (North and South 
Wales) taking into account the latest information in relation to the balance of 
supply and demand and current notions of sustainability as enshrined in the 
Wellbeing of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015. It provided a mechanism for 
encouraging the sustainable management of natural resources within a region for 
a 25-year period for crushed rock and 22 years for land-won sand and gravel. The 
document also considered the impact of the proximity principle, environmental 
capacity and a number of other supply and demand factors. 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED TO RECOMMEND TO COUNCIL that the 
Regional Technical Statement for Aggregates – South Wales – Second 
Review (RTS2) be endorsed. 
 

14. INTERIM REPORT - EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY TASK & FINISH GROUP 
(BLACK, ASIAN AND MINORITY ETHNIC) 
 

 The Executive Board was reminded that at its meeting held on the 27th July, 2020 
in response to two Notices of Motion it had established a politically balanced Task 
and Finish Advisory Panel to listen to the voice of the BAME communities in 
Carmarthenshire 

  
 The Board noted that at the Group’s first meeting held on the 3rd August 2020 it 

had, being aware of the public comment and discussion at the time of monuments 
and memorials across Wales, including the Picton Monument in Carmarthen, 
determined that the interpretation and history of Sir Thomas Picton should be dealt 
with at the outset, with the focus of submitting a full report on the Group’s findings 
to the Board in February 2021. In accordance with the Group’s decision, the Board 
received for consideration its interim report relating to Sir Thomas Picton. 

 
 UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED 
  

14.1 that Information Boards be prominently placed near the Picton 
Monument with due regard to accessibility, to include a QR code; 

14.2 that an Information Board be placed at a prominent site within the 
grounds of the Monument; 

14.3 that a further Information Board be erected in the vicinity of the 
Court Room at the Guildhall, where a portrait of Sir Thomas Picton 
is displayed; 

14.4 that any Information Boards should reference the local history of the 
area and also the history of Sir Thomas Picton, encompassing his 
military career as well as his known links with slavery. 

 
 



 

 
 

 
15. COUNCIL TAX BASE 2021-22 

 
The Executive Board considered the Council Tax Base 2021-22 report. The Board 
was reminded that the Council was required to determine, on an annual basis, its 
Council Tax Base and the Council Tax Base of each community within its area, for 
the purpose of calculating the level of Council Tax for the forthcoming financial 
year and, under the provisions of Section 84 of the Local Government Act 2003 
and the Local Authorities Executive Arrangements (Functions and 
Responsibilities) (Amendment) (Wales) Regulations 2004, the annual calculation 
had been delegated to the Executive Board. 
 
The calculation of the Tax Base for the County Council for 2021-22 was detailed in 
Table 1a and summarised in Table 1b, which were appended to the report.  The 
calculation for individual Town and Community Council areas for 2021-22 was 
summarised in Table 2 and detailed in Appendix A, which were also appended to 
the report.  
 
The Board noted that the Tax Base report provided calculations  were Authority-
wide as well as broken down into all community and town council areas for their 
precept purposes and that the Council Tax Base for the financial year 2021-2022 
had been calculated at £74,425.19. 
 
UNANIMOUSLY RESOLVED 
 
15.1  that the Council Tax Base calculations for the financial year 2021-22, 

as detailed within Appendix A of the report, be approved; 
 
15.2  that a Council Tax Base of £74,425.19, as detailed within tables 1a and 

1b of the report, be confirmed in respect of the County Council area;  
 
15.3  that the relevant tax bases for the individual community and town 

council areas, as detailed in table 2 of the report, be confirmed. 
 

16. ANY OTHER ITEMS OF BUSINESS THAT BY REASONS OF SPECIAL 
CIRCUMSTANCES THE CHAIR DECIDES SHOULD BE CONSIDERED AS A 
MATTER OF URGENCY  
 
The Chair advised that there were no items of urgent business. 
 
The Chair, on behalf of the Executive Board, extended sincere sympathy to all 
those residents throughout the county who have been affected by Covid-19, from 
those who have lost loved ones to those who continue to suffer and struggle. 
 
He also extended his gratitude to his fellow Executive Board members for the hard 
work undertaken this year and to all Council staff for going above and beyond, 
under the excellent leadership of the Chief Executive, who had demonstrated yet 
again her unstinting support for the people of Carmarthenshire. 
 
He concluded by wishing everyone a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year. 
 



 

 
 

 
________________________    __________________ 
CHAIR       DATE 


